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Dear PASFAA Colleagues:

Happy New Year!  It’s hard to believe that we’ve reached the mid-
dle of this academic year already.

As I step into the role of president this year, I feel a sense of excite-
ment for our Association.  As you may be aware, within this last year
PASFAA Council approved a revision to our mission statement.  An
organization’s mission statement is important because it defines both
who it is and why it exists.  Our mission statement is:

The Pennsylvania Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators (PASFAA) is a 
dynamic service association whose mission is:

• To provide for the professional development of members and other c o n -
stituencies,

• To advocate for access to post-secondary education, and
• To educate the public on financial aid and funding opportunities.

We should all be familiar with PASFAA’s mission so that our actions within the
Association serve to support those things we have defined as important.  For a service-
oriented organization like PASFAA, our mission is three-fold:  (1) supporting the profes-
sional growth of our colleagues and others related to the financial aid field through exten-
sive training, outreach opportunities and other member benefits, (2) advocating access
and choice to higher education for any individual who can benefit, and (3) providing forth-
right and accurate information about how financial aid can assist in meeting the costs of
a post-secondary education.

Now, more than ever, higher education is critical for the citizens of our Commonwealth
and our Nation.  As our world becomes smaller and as our political and economic lives
become more intertwined with those of other nations, education is the key to success.
As such, our jobs and the work we do in support of higher education become even more
important.

I find it comforting to know that as aid professionals we belong to an Association that
is focused on helping us develop and improve our skills as professionals.  In addition, we
can also take pride in the actions that our Association has taken through the years on
local, state and national levels and in the number of students and families we have helped
directly and indirectly.

As we begin 2006, I encourage you to focus on our Mission Statement and to get
involved in ways that will advance the mission of our Association.

Respectfully,

Patty A. Hladio
PASFAA President
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PASFAA Members Survive
On Sunday, October 16, the boats sailed

onto the shore of “PASFAA Island.”  The
wind blew, the waves crashed, and the 37th
annual PASFAA conference was underway.  A
record 600 conferees set up camp at the
Lancaster Host Resort & Conference Center
eager to survive the “financial aid challenge”
ahead of them.  It turned out surviving was
not too hard a task anyway as they played
pool, danced the tribal dance, and played
survivor games when they weren’t in one of
the 44 concurrent interest sessions.

A number of early arrivals donned their
“survivor” golf jackets and teed off in a golf
tournament with proceeds benefiting this
ye a r’s confe rence ch a ri t y, the Milagro
House.  Later, 104 first-time islanders were
exposed to all sorts of harsh elements,
including Farkel, the island’s signature dice
game.  They were initiated through a strate-
gic “Get to Know Your PA S FAA Council
Members” game, and other people-meeting
activities.  Congr at u l ations to Dav i d
Casteneda, Eastern University, who won a
$50 VISA gift card for surviving our first-time
attendee challenge.

On the first night on the island, the sur-
vivors showed off their tribal dances at Club
Immunity.  If they got tired, the tribes could
take a break to play any of the games fea-
tured on the island.  Pinochle, Scat, Hearts,
Farkel, and others were at the hands of the
attendees if there were feeling lucky.  The
most rewarding games of the night were the
50 cents pool tables and the Texas Hold ’Em
Tournament.  Both games made substantial
donations to this year’s conference charity,
The Milagro House.

The islanders had a full agenda of ses-
sions to select from identified as novice,
technical, graduate, professional develop-
ment or general.  Exa mples included,
“Managing the Small Financial Aid Office,”
“ St r ategies for Re a ching Afri c a n
A m e ri c a n / L atino Fa m i l i e s ,” “Graduat e
Issues,” “Giving Your Financial Aid Office an
E ffe c t i ve Web Pre s e n c e ,” “R2T4,” and
“Teamwork – Can’t We All Just Get Along.”
One popular session in recent ye a rs is
“Stump the Stars,” a panel of experts who
take on attendees most challenging ques-
tions.  In keeping with the confe re n c e
theme, our highly respected team of aid pro-
fessionals posed as the castaways from
“Gilligan’s Island.”  Being stranded on an
island had new meaning after that session!

For the annual keynote speaker, we
sought out a true survivor to address the
conference.  Captain Scott O’Grady was fly-
ing a mission over Bosnia when his F-16
fighter jet was hit with enemy fire.  He eject-
ed from the plane landing in hostile territory
where he eluded his captors for six incredi-

Conferees check in at the conference registration desk.

Vice President Carol Handlan introduces herself to Alison
Ditch, IUP, and Christopher Cherry, Point Park University, at

the First-Timers Reception.

Texas Hold ’Em Tournament players try their luck with pro-
ceeds benefiting the Milagro House charity.

Gary Means, Mike Byers and Pam Roda-Kline watch
as Jean Walker sinks a putt during the 

pre-conference golf tournament.

Early risers start their day with an invigorating yoga class.

Our hosts, the 2005 Conference Committee.

Visiting with the sponsors and vendors is a PASFAA confer-
ence tradition.

2004-05 PASFAA President Barbara Schmitt confers with
Conference Chair Marijo Elias.

Conferees mingle and catch up before the start of the
opening business meeting.
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incredible days.  Never losing his will to sur-
vive, he relied on the skills learned prepar-
ing for the unth i n kable.  His sto ry of
courage, faith, and survivor skills was truly
inspirational to everyone who heard his
message.

Monday night the islanders competed in
PASFAA’s own survivor challenges.  The
tribes endured mental challenges, like word
scrambles and survivor trivia.  They also

pushed through physical challenges such as who could
eat the banana first, hula hoop contest, relay races,
and the rock climbing wall and obstacle course.  The
tribes posed for photos while wearing their souvenir
PASFAA “Survivor” buff.  After the games, everyone
relaxed at a second helping of Club Immunity with DJ
Music Please.

Tuesday included a full day of concurrent sessions
highlighted with the annual membership luncheon.
Guest speaker, Sally Stroup, assistant secretary for
postsecondary education and a former PHEAA staff

member, shared her own insightful views of
the status of reauthorization and other hap-
penings in Washington.  The day ended with
an evening of dancing and fun at th e
A E S / Keystone Best open party with DJ
Batman.  The conference concluded on
Wednesday after another half-day of ses-
sions and the closing business meeting and
awarding of the always anticipated door
prizes.

On behalf of the 2005 “Tribal Council”
(Conference Committee), we would like to
thank the vendors/sponsors, the Lancaster
Host staff, conference presenters and mod-
erators, and especially the PASFAA member-
ship for helping the 2005 Conference to be
a success.

Conference photos throughout newsletter
courtesy of Rick Petetti-Carl Wolf Studios,
Jen McLaughlin, Mary Miller, and Chris
Zuzack

Milagro House Reaps Generosity of PASFAA “Survivors”
Submitted by
Marijo Elias, Chair
2005 Conference

Selected as this ye a r’s confe rence ch a ri t y, the Milagro House is an orga n i z at i o n
w h i ch helps homeless women gain the education and ta ke responsibility to lead
successful lives and provide for their ch i l d re n .

Once again, PA S FAA members showed their ge n e ro s i t y.  Wi th $1000 from PA S-
FA A, $1000 from PELA, $880 from the confe rence golf to u rn a-
ment, all the proceeds from the pool tables, 50% of the Texas Hold
’Em To u rnament, raffle ticket sales, and the ge n e rous donat i o n s
f rom the membership, we we re able to present $3776 to Ellen
C u lve r, assistant dire c tor and case manage r, of the Milagro House

at the close of the confe rence.  In addition to the moneta ry donation, we we re able to donat e
s everal boxes of cleaning supplies, household and food items, baby items, ch i l d re n’s t-shirts and
s we at s h i rt s .

Ra ffle ticket winners we re Susan Haas who won the quilt wall hanging, Gary Means who wo n
the hand woven table set, and Donna Wilcoski who picked up the we e kend at the Host.  Thanks
a gain to those PA S FAA members who contri buted ge n e ro u s ly to support this wo rthwhile ch a ri t y.

Donna Cerza gets a laugh from Eagles fan and good sport, Bri a n
B l a ck bu rn, who lost a bet to loyal St e e l e rs fan, Gary Means.

Key n ote speake r, Capt. Scott O’Grady, tells
h ow fa i th, courage and survival skills save d
his life while shot down in hostile terri to ry.

Castaways (l to r) Ed “The Skipper” Moyer, Chris “Ginger”
Zuzack, Rachael “Lovey Howell” Lohman, Bill “Thurston

Howell III” Irwin and Bill “Gilligan” Burke bring some island
craziness to their “Stump the Stars session.

the Financial Aid Challenge

Sally Stroup, assistant secretary for postsecondary educa-
tion, shares her views on reauthorization and the climate in

Washington.

Jen McLaughlin presents a Tanger Outlet gift card to
lucky winner Bonnie Tegethoff from 

Delaware County Community College.

Nav i gating th rough the hula hoop ch a l l e n ge 
at the Surv i vor Games.

M a rk Carpentier presents Milagro House’s
Ellen Culver PA S FA A’s financial donat i o n .

Lisa McMaster hands Ellen McGuire a raffle
ticket in exchange for her donation.

Open wide for yummy gummy rats.  They are candy, right?

Submitted by
Marijo Elias
2005 Conference Chair
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As many have before me, I discovered that one of the perks of being PASFAA President is the Membership
Luncheon and the presentation of our annual awards.  This year was no exception, and I am particularly proud
of the 2004-05 recipients.  These folks have given tremendous amounts of their time and talents to the asso-
ciation over the past several years, and it was an honor for me to present them with the following awards and
achievements.

Lifetime Member Award
The highest award that PASFAA has to bestow upon an individual

is that of Life Membership.  The award is given to individuals who
have made an outstanding and sustained contribution to student
financial aid.  This year we had two Lifetime Membership Award recipients.

The first award is an honorary Lifetime Member Award to Mary Beth Kelly, special
assistant to the executive vice president, state and federal programs at PHEAA.  In her
career as an aid administrator and tenure with PHEAA, Mary Beth has always been an
advocate for our students, has made education an affordable choice for our students
and has been an advocate of PASFAA in our endeavors to support training and advance-
ments for our members.  Mary Beth has been
described as “the consummate professional in all
that she does.”

The second Lifetime Member award recipient is our own William “Bill”
Irwin.  After 33 years in financial aid, Bill retired from his position as direc-
tor of financial aid at Lock Haven University of PA.  Active in PASFAA, EAS-
FAA, and NASFAA, he has been president or national chair of all three
associations.  Particularly well-known for his expertise in regulations, he
has garnered the well-deserved nickname of “Mr. Encyclopedia.”  Bill is
also an original member of PASFAA’s “Stump the Stars” cast and is a found-
ing father of the unofficial association of Financial Aid Administrators in
Search of a Better Life.  We wish Bill the best during his retirement and
continue to look forward to seeing him at PASFAA every year!

Distinguished Service Award
The PASFAA Distinguished Service Award was created to recognize individuals who

have made significant contributions to PASFAA through their leadership, activities,
and/or research in financial aid.  The award recognizes service to the Association over
an extended period of professional involvement, not a single event or activity.

This year’s Distinguished Service Award recipient is Sheila Checkoway, vice pres-
ident at Key Education Resources.  Sheila has been involved in financial aid since
1978.  Prior to that, she worked as a registrar and placement director.  Upon her arrival
to the Lehigh Valley in 1980, she became active in PASFAA first as newsletter editor,
then as an instructor and mentor.  She moved on to become PASFAA’s corresponding
secretary and then secretary from 1982-1986.  In 1986, she was PASFAA president-

elect and served as president 1987-88.  She has been the Pennsylvania representative to EASFAA council and on the EASFAA
newsletter committee, served as chair and faculty for the Support Staff Workshops, served three years on the Finance and
Development committee and most recently, she is a member of the first PASFAA Strategic Planning Committee.  In addition to
her numerous PASFAA activities, Sheila has served on committees for NASFAA, the College Board and the Commission on
Independent Colleges and Universities.

Leadership Award
The Leadership Award was created to recognize an individual who has provided out-

standing leadership to the Association.

This year’s recipient, Marykay Klara, associate director of financial assistance at
Villanova University, has been involved in various capacities within the organization
since at least 1995.  She has served on the committees for the Don Raley Institute and
the Hotline, chaired the Awareness Committee, served on Conference committee and
the Support Staff Workshop committee, chaired the Spring Training committee and
most recently, she has served as overall chair for the PFAT committee.  Marykay is obvi-
ously well deserving, and it was my pleasure to present her with this Leadership Award.
Emerging Leader Award

2005 Service Awards Presented at Conference
Submitted by
Barbara Schmitt
PASFAAPast President

Mary Beth Kelly is awarded Lifetime Membership by PASFAA
President, Barbara Schmitt.

William “Bill”Irwin is presented the Lifetime
Membership Award.

Sheila Checkoway received the Distinguished Service Award.

Marykay Klara accepts the Leadership Award.



PASFAA NEWSLETTER Winter 2006 Page  7

Emerging Leader Award
PASFAA Council created this award to recognize members who have demonstrated

consistent service and potential for leadership in the Association.

This year’s recipient of the Emerging Leader Award is Patty Cegelka, assistant direc-
tor of financial aid at the University of Scranton.  Patty is a graduate of the PASFAA
Leadership program.  From there, she moved right into co-chair of the Financial Aid
Awareness Committee and this past year she
served as chair of the Awareness Committee.
We look forward to Patty being involved in
PASFAA activities for many years to come.

President’s Award
This award is given by the PASFAA President to recognize an individual who has pro-

vided exemplary service to PASFAA and assisted the president in carrying out his or her
goals for the Association.

The recipient of this year’s President Award is Marijo Elias, coordinator for fresh-
man financial aid at King’s College and the 2005 conference chair.  Marijo worked tire-
lessly over the past several months to support me and my agenda for the association.
In her effort to make this one of the best conferences ever, I know that she has given
up countless hours of her time reviewing every last detail from budgets to sweatshirts
to audiovisual equipment.  Thank you, especially, to Marijo for her support and encour-
agement to me during my year as president.

Special Recognition for Service as Newsletter Editor
It was also my pleasure to acknowledge Joan Holleran, assistant director for finan-

cial aid services at Kutztown University of PA and PASFAA’s newsletter editor, who has
given a tremendous amount of her time and talent to the association.  For most of us,
when we volunteer to serve on a committee or to be an officer or a sector representa-
tive, we know that it is for a set amount of time.  That could be as much as three years
or just one year.  But Joan has continued to serve year after year with very little fanfare
and moderate recognition.  Every three months, for several years now, she puts up a
card table in her living room and sorts through the clippings and photographs and all
the other paraphernalia that goes along with being newsletter editor.  And the most
amazing thing is that I’ve never heard her complain!  Joan has truly been an asset to
our organization and exemplifies the true meaning of volunteerism.

Patty Cegelka earned the Emerging Leader Award.

Marijo Elias collected the President ’s Award.

(l to r) Past President Barbara Schmitt, current President Patty
Hladio and President-Elect Mary Kosin.

Patty Hladio presides over the October Council meeting at the
Lancaster Host Resort &Conference Center.

Incoming and outgoing Council and committee chairs meet
together at the fir st Council meeting following the conference.

Joan Holleran is recognized for long term service 
as Newsletter Editor.

At the conference in Lancaster, ten schools were randomly selected to receive $1,000 scholar-
ships to award to their students.  PASFAA makes these awards to member institutions to reflect our
commitment to make higher education a reality for students.  The schools receiving the scholarships
are:

Bucknell University Ohio Valley General Hospital School of Nursing
Clarion University of PA Pennsylvania College of Technology
Eastern University Philadelphia University
Harcum College Seton Hill University
Lackawanna College South Hills School of Business & Technology

Submitted by
Patty Hladio
PASFAAPresident

PASFAA Scholarships Awarded to Member Schools



Dear Members of PA S FAA Council:

I was pleased and deeply honored to be awa rded L i fe Members h i p by PA S FAA at the confe rence in Octo b e r.  My sincere th a n ks
to the PA S FAA Council for this ve ry high honor.  I am well awa re of the select group th at has been so recognized in the past and
feel humbled to be counted among th e m .

I also extend my th a n ks to PA S FAA as an association for providing me the pro fessional opportunities th at I enjoyed over the 28
ye a rs th at I served as Dire c tor of Financial Aid at Lock Haven Un i ve rs i t y.  It was th rough the opportunities th at began in PA S FA A
th at I was able to move th rough a vari ety of rewa rding pro fessional accomplishments at the state, regional, and national levels.  It
would ta ke far too mu ch space to thank all of the people who have been th e re along the way, but I value more than any thing th e
f riendships and pro fessional colleagueship th at it has been my pri v i l e ge to have enjoyed over these ye a rs .

My concluding wo rd would be to say to the current membership, leadership belongs to you.  Find the time in your pro fe s s i o n a l
l i fe to serve PA S FA A.  By doing so you will re c e i ve back mu ch more than you give and will fo rge pro fessional friendships th at will
e n d u re .

Thank you aga i n .

William “Bill” Irwin, Fo rmer Dire c tor of Financial Aid, Lock Haven Un i ve rsity of PA (Ret i re d )

Dear PA S FAA Friends and Colleagues:

I am gr ateful for the opportunity to ex p ress my th a n ks more eloqu e n t ly then I was able to do at the confe rence when I was sur-
p rised by the awa rd of L i fe Members h i p to PA S FA A.  Thank you for this recognition and more imp o rta n t ly, for the outstanding re l a-
tionship I have enjoyed with PA S FAA members beginning more ye a rs ago than I like to ack n owl e d ge with my financial aid offi c e
positions and continuing to the present day.  To gether and with the st rong support of Agency sta ff, especially in State Grant and
Special Pro grams, we have provided over $4 billion in State Grant funds alone to students pursuing their dreams.  Thank you fo r
the recognition of the commitment to students and their families th at is inherent in this awa rd.  I ve ry mu ch appre c i ate it.

S i n c e re ly,

M a ry Beth Ke l ly, Special Assistant to Exe c u t i ve Vice President, State and Federal Pro grams, PHEAA

Dear PA S FAA Friends and Colleagues,

Thank you so mu ch for honoring me at PA S FAA Confe rence this year with the Distinguished Service Awa rd. This was indeed a
s u rp rise and a delight!

I ' ve had many opportunities in these 25 ye a rs to assist the orga n i z ation and wo rk with dedicated members on committees and
council.  There's been no gre ater th rill than to see how the PA S FAA news l etter I fashioned continues to expand, and to see fo l ks
still in financial aid who attended the summer institutes I helped teach.  The St r ategic Planning Committee is ve ry rewa rding and
I appre c i ate the opportunity in my current pro fessional role to assist PA S FAA as it looks to the future .

My th a n ks to all PA S FAA members who offer their services and assistance to the orga n i z ation so we can pro s p e r.  My encourage-
ment to those who have not yet "st u ck their toes in the water" to give it a try.  You'll enjoy the wo rk and the rewa rds, and make
wo n d e rful friends in the pro c e s s .

S i n c e re ly,

Sheila Checkoway, Vice President, Key Education Re s o u rc e s

Dear Barbie:

I was so honored to have been chosen as the recipient of the L e a de rship Awa rd g i ven at this ye a r’s 2005 PA S FAA confe re n c e .
It has been my pleasure to part i c i p ate in the Associat i o n’s initiat i ves and to wo rk with dedicated colleagues in the financial aid
p ro fession.  Having ch a i red the 2004-05 PFAT Committee allowed me to attend Council meetings and to appre c i ate the wo rk th at
goes on to make PA S FAA a dynamic orga n i z ation, one th at our state well recognizes.  I look fo rwa rd to my continu ation in PA S FA A
activities in the ye a rs to come.

Again, many th a n ks for the honor given to me.  I certa i n ly appre c i ate this awa rd .

S i n c e re ly,

M a ry kay Klara, Associate Dire c tor of Financial Assistance, Vi l l a n ova Un i ve rs i t y
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In mid-October, the Strategic Planning Committee posted a membership survey on the PASFAA website.  This
survey was designed to obtain feedback and comments from members as the committee works to create
PASFAA’s first long-range plan.  The cumulative responses are now being used by the committee to help define
the goals and direction our Association will pursue during the next five years.  The Committee plans to meet in
late January to create a first draft of the document in order to provide this draft to Council in February for feed-
back.  The Committee anticipates providing the final document to Council at the April Council meeting.

Submitted by
Patty Hladio Chair
Strategic Planning Committee

Strategic Planning to Use Members’ Survey for Long-Range Plan

To All PA S FAA Members ,

I am deeply honored and quite surp rised to be the recipient of the E m e rging Leader Awa rd.  I have been in PA S FAA for fi ve ye a rs
and have enjoyed learning about the association and meeting members of this fine orga n i z ation where so many give of their time
and ta l e n t s .

I want to thank Exe c u t i ve Council for this honor and for allowing me the opportunity to learn the inner wo rkings of PA S FA A.  Thank
you to the Financial Aid Awa reness Committee and to Brian Black bu rn for encouraging me.  A special thank you to my entire offi c e
for all your hard wo rk and especially to Bill Burke, Marga ret Hynosky and Mirtha Wilczynski for all your support, for showing me
the ropes and for giving me the nu d ge to get invo lve d !

I am tru ly honored for this special re c o g n i t i o n .

S i n c e re ly,

Patty Cege l ka, Assistant Dire c tor of Financial Aid, Un i ve rsity of Scranto n

Dear Barbie, PA S FAA Council and Members :

I was in shock when Barbie announced th at I was the recipient of the P re s i de n t’s Awa rd.  When you are Confe rence Chair, yo u
a re listening with one ear, and wo rking with your committee to make sure eve ry thing is on schedule.  I did not realize Barbie wa s
talking about me until I heard my name! It has been with honor and pleasure to have served as this ye a r’s ch a i r.  I have ga i n e d
valuable ex p e rience serving on the Confe rence Committee for th ree ye a rs.  Vo l u n t e e ring has given me the opportunity to get to
k n ow and wo rk with many talented aid pro fessionals th at are dedicated to the success of this orga n i z ation.  I would like to th a n k
Barbie and PA S FAA Council for honoring me with such a pre stigious awa rd .

S i n c e re ly,

M a rijo Elias, Coord i n ator for Freshman Financial Aid, King’s College

Dear Barbie and the 2004-05 PA S FAA Council:

Wow!  What a th rill to be recognized by my colleagues with this special recognition for my service as news l et ter edito r.  I wa s
t ru ly humbled by the standing ov ation and this beautiful awa rd .

I have been blessed to wo rk with so many wo n d e rful PA S FAA colleagues over the ye a rs in my role as edito r.  It is their talent and
c o n t ri butions who have filled the pages of the news l etter and make it a publication wo rth reading.  You can only produce a pro d-
uct as good as the quality of the contents, and for their contri butions, I am tru ly gr ateful.  Thank you to all of you who have sup-
p o rted and encouraged me so ge n e ro u s ly over the ye a rs and who have made my role as editor so rewa rd i n g .

We are so fo rt u n ate to be part of an orga n i z ation th at helps each other to grow as mu ch as we help our students to succeed.
Thank you again for recognizing my effo rt s .

S i n c e re ly,

Joan L. Holleran, Assistant Dire c tor for Financial Aid Services, Ku t z town Un i ve rsity of PA
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The Fundamentals Workshop was held October 15-16 at the Lancaster Host
Resort as a pre-conference event.  This year ’s workshop had 38 attendees rep-
resenting 21 Pennsylvania counties.  The Fundamentals workshop is designed
to be an overview of basic financial aid principles and procedures for new finan-
cial aid staff although a few more seasoned professionals use it as a refresher
course.  The majority of the attendees were financial aid counselors with less
than six months experience.

This year’s committee members were Claire Tatlow,
(chair), Pauline Reedy, (chair designee for 2006), Denise
Coulter, Jennifer Palmer, Cindy King, Rachael Lohman
and Ellen McGuire.  Rachel Lohman, director of financial
aid at Wilkes University, and Ellen McGuire, director of

financial aid at King’s College, served as faculty for the two half-day sessions.  Feedback was
very positive such as this from one participant calling it a “great starter seminar for new finan-
cial aid officers covering all aspects of financial aid.”  Many thanks to the 2005 Fundamentals
Committee for putting together a great cur riculum and to the staff at AES for their support
and coordination of the instruction manual.

This year’s Fundamentals participants included:

Come join us and help the Spring Training Committee celebrate the 10th annive rs a ry of Spring Tr a i n i n g
s e m i n a rs offe red by the Pe n n s ylvania Financial Aid Training (PFAT) Pro gram.  The sta rting line-up has been
put to gether to help add ress current financial aid issues and pre p a re us for the sta rt of the regular sea-
son.  Some of the innings planned are NCAA re p o rting, developing a pre fe rred lender list, new bankru pt-
cy laws, clock hours and Ro b e rt’s Rules just to name a few.  Wa rming up in the bull pen will be the Fe d e r a l
and PHEAA updates.  The East All-Star session has been moved from Va l l ey Fo rge to
Grantville, just outside of Hers h ey, hoping to cut back on travel time for some playe rs .

If you have any Spring Training pictures from past ye a rs, bring them to add to our dis-
p l ay of 10 ye a rs of Spring Training for all to see.  Please join Joe Alaimo and his team of
Sandra Cronin, Kathy Gates, Connie Hake, Carrie Meye rs, Ken Shutter and Kim McCurdy fo r
a grand slam home ru n !

Submitted by
Joe Alaimo, Chair
Spring Training Committee

Spring Training 10th Anniversary Ready to Play Ball
March 29, 2006:  Pittsburgh Marriott North at Cranberry Woods

April 3, 2006:  Holiday Inn, Grantville

Fundamentals Covers Essentials for New Aid Administrators

Submitted by
Claire Tatlow, Chair
Fundamentals Committee

Submitted by
Bill Burke, Chair
Teleconference Committee

Rachael Lohman (left) and Ellen McGuire served as
Fundamentals faculty.

Fundamentals 2005 “class picture.”

The Spring Training Committee is ready to
“play ball”.

Harriet Arndt
Dianna Berkstresser
Nancy Bowman
Jodi Brock
David Castaneda
Lisa Charowsky
Eve Cruz
Amanda Daniels

Alison Ditch
Chrys Fazakas
Janele Fenkner
Gianna Gresko
Jacqueline Hill
Patricia Krieger
Karen Kuperavage
Danielle Lehman

Suzanne McNamara
Alicia Miller
Sue Morgan
Melissa Nitroy
Denise Nuccio
Colleen O'Connell
Kathleen Pengrin
Elizabeth Pohl

Cathy Poiesz
Ashley Rawlings
Ann Reiners
Robert Russo
Cheryl Spickler
Tracey Sprenkle
Linda Stein
Sue Sterling

Deborah Sypeck
Robert Tallerico
Amy Vacarrello
Terry Varner
Annette Wallace
Deborah Zediak

The role of the financial aid administ r ator has certa i n ly ch a n ged from the early ye a rs of our pro fession.  At
times we are not sure if we are police det e c t i ves, bill collecto rs, personal finance counselors, academic advisors ,
or debt counselors.  Not only has the role we play ch a n ged, the st ru c t u re we wo rk under has ch a n ged for some
of us with the grow th of enrollment management models, student services divisions, one stop shops, outsourc-
ing and th i rd party serv i c e rs.  Where do you fit in the picture and what may the future hold for you?  Tune in fo r
the Pe n n s ylvania Financial Aid Training (PFAT) live Te l e c o n fe rence to be held March 10, 2006.

This year’s Teleconference Committee consists of Bill Burke (Chair), Christopher Cherry, Brenda
Coughenour, Ed Cunningham, Cheryl Gerber, John Gorman, Bob Heyl, Paula Lehrberger, and Dana Suter.

Teleconference to Look at “One Size Does Not Fit All”
March 10, 2006
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November 22 marked the end of the
Counselor Wo rkshops presented by
AES/PHEAA Regional Directors and financial
aid representatives from across the state.  We
had seasoned aid officers and those who
were co-presenting for the first time. From
B r a d fo rd to Un i o n town, Wi l l i a m s p o rt to
Philadelphia, our colleagues presented mate-
rial to high school guidance personnel, OVR
and Career Link representatives and others in
counseling roles who help us educate families
about the resources available for funding
higher education.

Once again, PASFAA and AES/PHEAA have contributed to anoth-
er successful year of presenting worthwhile and informative work-
shops for those in attendance.  Thank you to everyone who volun-
teered to participate this year.  I hope that you will continue to
remember this series of training sessions and recommend it to oth-
ers for the 2006-07 year.

Presenters:

Registrars:

Cheryl Gerber and Dan Johns ton review federal 
financial aid programs.

Valerie Carles discusses the CSS Profile at the 
Tuscarora I.U. #11.

Sharon Krahe speaks to counselors at the Gannon
University site.

Tom O’Donnell covers the verification process.

Erin Fritz discusses the FAFSA instructions at the 
Arin I.U. #28.

Peter D’Annibale begins a review of the
2006-07 FAFSA.

Submitted by
Alison Seagle, Chair
Counselor Workshops

Workshops Instruct Counselors about Financial Aid

Kim Ad a m s o n
Joe Alaimo
C h a rlene Bedillion
Susan Behan
John Bieryl a
M a rg u e rite Borst
Dan Camp b e l l
Jim Cari d e o
Va l e rie Carl e s
Sandy Cro n i n

Peter D’A n n i b a l e
Brandi Darr
M a ryann Dudas
Cindy Fa rre l l
Vince Fr a n k
E rin Fri t z
C h e ryl Gerber
Ra gan Gri ffi n
Ken Gru ge l
Melissa Ibanez

C a ro lyn Julian
M a ry kay Klara
G i n ger Kline
S h a ron Krahe
G a ry Means
Helen Nu n n
D avid Pe a rl m a n
J u d i th Rile
Alison Seagl e
Sta n l ey Skru t s k i

D avid Smedley
Jean Sto n e
C h ris Va u g h n
Doug Vo re
Jean Wa l ke r
Melissa Wa l s h
Donna Wi l ko s k i
M i ke Wi s n i ews k i

Barbara Hapeman
Bill Ke l l a ri s

M i chael Lew i s
Judy McKe n n a

Ke rry Pa o l et ta

Judy McKenna serves as registrar for the 
HACC-Lancaster location.
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Have you ever asked yourself how will I ever get it all done?  In financial aid offices with more
than one staff member, typically everyone is assigned a specific duty and the workload is distrib-
uted among coworkers.  Processing aid, counseling students, and doing reports might be assigned
to individual aid counselors, while support staff members help answer the phone and handle walk-
in traffic at the front counter.  And a director oversees the whole operation.  But for our colleagues
who are the sole staff member running the financial aid office, getting everything done can pres-
ent some interesting challenges.

We interviewed PASFAA members who represent a number of different types of schools – nurs-
ing, career and technology center, and a seminary – with one thing in common; they all work in a

one-person financial aid office.  Their financial aid experi-
ence varies from 3 to 20 years with school enrollments
ranging from 60 to 300 students.  We posed the same
question to each person interviewed, “How do you get it
all done?”

Everyone agreed that it is most important to prioritize
their work. Rob Schalles, Conemaugh School of
Nursing, felt strongly that having a solid “plan of attack”
and setting goals to complete high priority tasks first is
imperative.  He said, “If you don’t handle it today, it will
still be on your desk to complete tomorrow because there
is no one else to do it.  Try not to procrastinate.”
Sometimes the low priority items don’t get done at the
office.  Most agreed that they take work home evenings
and we e kends or wo rk th rough their lunch hour.
Annmarie Weisman from Episcopal School of Nursing

uses Microsoft Office Task to stay organized and list priorities.  Most everyone agreed that because you work independ-
ently, you should be self motivated and have good time management skills to do the work accurately and efficiently.

In addition to packaging, verifying, processing Pell, certifying loans and determining eligibility for state grant aid, the
one-person aid office administrator must also meet with the students.  Everyone said that they are expected to be avail-
able to the students pretty much on demand.  Therefore, interruptions can disrupt a plan for the day at any time.
Annmarie tries to anticipate what the students may want or need and provides information to them before they ask. Kelli
Leonard, Lutheran Theological Seminary at Gettysburg, said she finds it beneficial to conduct seminars throughout
the year to keep the students informed.  The advantage of a smaller office is that you get to know the students more inti-
mately and can give them the personal care that they may need.  Rob says that the location of the financial aid office is
also important in fulfilling the students’ needs, because sometimes it feels like he also wears the counselor “hat.”  Most
said they use materials available through the lenders, guarantee agencies and servicers as resources for students.

With regard to technology, most schools said that they use the technology provided by the guaranty agency to process
Pell, certify loans, satisfy counseling and reporting refunds.  Tracey Wassel from UPMC Saint Margaret School of
Nursing said that she uses Word and Excel programs for student tracking and support.  Deb Woodcock, Lancaster
County Career and Technology Center, makes use of the electronic versions of the Financial Aid Handbook, Common
Manual and Dear Colleague letters to avoid keeping years worth of paper manuals.  All agree that they rely on e-mail com-
munication with their colleagues a lot!

Everyone mentioned that they take advantage of the workshops and seminars
provided by PASFAA or their guaranty agency throughout the year. Connie Hake,
Lancaster General Hospital, said that she especially
likes to attend scheduled sector meetings with her col-
leagues to share ideas and ask questions among her
peers.  Annmarie likes to read the material provided
on the NASFAA web site.  Most agree that they appre-
ciate the visits from the AES regional managers who
they see as excellent resources.

The primary disadvantage of the one person finan-
cial aid office is that there is only one individual ulti-

Annmarie Weisman shares her
experience working in a one-per -

son financial aid of fice.

Tracey Wassel (fourth from left) and fellow Nursing
Sector members use sector meetings to stay con-

nected as most represent one-person offices.

Submitted by
Kathy Gates & Ragan Griffin
Newsletter Editorial Board

Working in a One-Person Financial Aid Office

(front row l to r) Deb Woodcock, Kelli Leonard
and Connie Hake pick up pointers in the

“Managing the Small Financial Aid Office” session
at the PASFAA conference.

Be Good

to 

Yourself!
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The primary disadvantage of the one person financial aid office is that there is only one
individual ultimately responsible for the entire operation.  That same person frequently is
responsible for not only the day-to-day aid administration but also performs billing func-
tions, Title IV refund calculations and student enrollment reporting.  Rob cautioned that one
person office aid directors need to “beware of complacency since regulations and school
policies may change” and “that folks should take advantage of new technology to keep
themselves cur rent in the field.”  As is true in all financial aid offices, regardless of their
size, these one-person aid office directors expressed some frustration with their school’s
administration not understanding the amount and type of work involved in the life cycle of
financial aid.

When asked what advice they would give to other one-person office aid directors, most said it is critical to network
with colleagues and to get to know others in similar situations.  To avoid the feeling of isolation a one person office can
generate, Annmarie says it is helpful to talk to other colleagues who “speak” the same language and know the acronyms
(COD, ISIR, etc).  This interaction with colleagues is invaluable because they can help you understand the nuances of
financial aid.  Other one-person aid office veterans offer this advice:  try not to do everything at once and look at long-
range goals, not just short term ones, especially until you design or set up your own system of doing things.

For anyone considering taking on a one-person office or just starting out in one, know that all of the individuals who
were interviewed for this article said that they truly enjoy working in a small office where they get the opportunity to “wear
many hats.”  The one-person arena gives you a keen appreciation of how all the varied aid programs interrelate with each
other.  Take to heart this final bit of wisdom from these veterans:  it does get easier, the longer you do it!

Editor’s note:  Special thanks to the individuals who agreed to be interviewed for this article.

The Philadelphia NACAC College Fair was held Sunday, October 30.  A number of PASFAA vol-
unteers covered the morning and afternoon shifts at the PASFAA table.  The fall fair schedule
included eight PACAC and one NACAC fair.   We had a strong PASFAA presence at these fairs as
well and thanks go out to all of the volunteers who provided families financial aid information.

The spring fair schedule begins May 1 with the Northeastern
Regional Fair in Wilkes-Barre.  Additional dates are May 2 – Main
Line Regional Fair, Villanova University; May 3 – Penn State Area
Regional Fair, State College, and May 4 – Lancaster County Fair,
Franklin and Marshall College.  We have PASFAA volunteers in
place but additional volunteers are always needed and wel-
comed.  Please e-mail me at jkosh@francis.edu if you are inter-
ested in helping out.

At a meeting, December 8, the Awareness Committee met
with Keith New of AES/PHEAA to secure the needed materials for
the spring college fair season and to explore new directions for

the committee.  A huge thank you to Patty Cegelka for all of her hard work and dedica-
tion to our committee and for all of the help and support she is giving me as the new
chair.

PASFAA Continues Support at College Fairs

(l to r) Kim McCurd y, Lori
Williams and Dan Campbell wo rk
at the Philadelphia College Fa i r.

(l to r) Kim McCurdy, Annmarie Weisman and
Dan Campbell at the Philadelphia College Fair.

(l to r) Mary Kosin, Mirtha Wilczynski, Patty
Cegelka and Joe Alaimo at the PASFAA table at

Luzerne County Community College.

Bernard McCree, Mary Ellen Duffy and Judy
Cashmere talk to students at the Berks County

College Fair.

David Pearlman and Tonya Anthony dis-
tribute financial aid information in

Philadelphia.

Rob Schalles urges one-person 
aid office directors to stay
up-to-date with technology.

Submitted by
Jamie Kosh, Chair
Financial Aid Awareness Committee



Today is December 2 and I was hoping that I would be able to provide a substantive article on the
outcome of reauthorization or, at least on whether or not reauthorization would be completed or,
maybe, how some of the controversial issues would be resolved.  But, I can do none of those things.
Instead, I am left with the task of explaining why nothing has happened and why nobody in
Washington, DC has any clue about the answers to any of these questions and why they may not have
any answers anytime soon.

Politics in the Driver’s Seat
Politics is surely a part of everything that happens in Congress.  But, even given that, it is becom-

ing more and more clear that today, politics is everything and policy is virtually nothing.  It seems more
important to score points in the press than to pass legislation.  More important to make the other polit-
ical party look bad than to spend time and effort on policies that would be good for the American peo-
ple.  And, more important to make decisions based on what you think will play well with voters next
November than to concentrate on making this a better nation.

Do I sound disappointed, frustrated, or even angry?  Well, tha t’s because I am all of
the above.  My goal, PASFAA’s goal, and PHEAA’s goal in this reauthorization have been
to work hard to improve the student financial aid programs, to increase the amount of aid
available, and to further eliminate economic barriers that keep postsecondary education
out of the reach of too many Americans.  Instead, we have been forced to concentrate on
creative ways to generate federal budget savings and to try to make modest progress
towards these goals while trying to spend the bare minimum amount of new federal dol-
lars.

Budget Reconciliation Nets Savings?
Why are we in this predicament?  Because Congressional leaders decided that this was

the year to make a token effort to reduce the federal deficit via a vehicle known as Budget
Reconciliation.  This is a prime example of politics trumping policy.  To achieve their
Budget Reconciliation objectives, Congressional leaders have spent countless hours try-
ing to cut selected federal programs to achieve between $35 billion and $50 billion in fed-
eral budget savings over five years.  That is $35 billion when compared to a $350 billion
annual deficit and a more than $6 trillion (yes, trillion!) cumulative federal debt.  It does-
n’t take a mathematician to figure out that $35, or even $50, billion won’t make a dent
in red ink of that magnitude.  And, to add insult to injury, the federal student loan pro-
grams are being directed to bear one third or more of the budget savings – an amount way
out of proportion to the fact that student loans make up 0.5% of federal spending on
mandatory (or entitlement) programs.

Is this good national policy?  Have we forgotten that investing in education pays dividends
for decades to come?  Have we forgotten that college graduates earn more than $1 million
in their lifetime more than high school graduates?  And that this means college graduates
pay billions more dollars in taxes over their working lives, which would probably do more to
a l l ev i ate the federal bu d get deficit than this politically dri ven at t e mpt at Budget
Reconciliation.

So, this leaves me dazed and confused and it leaves you without any clue as to how reauthoriza-
tion will turn out (a malady I share with all my colleagues in Washington and with the vast majority of
Congressional staff).  Maybe we’ll get lucky and reauthorization will be completed by Spring Training
time or in time for the spring issue of this newsletter.  That is still a possibility.  And, maybe we’ll get
even luckier and the final reauthorization product will include most of the good provisions that have
found their way into the bills (like more grant money and administrative relief for FAAs).  But to achieve
that, policy is going to have to win out over politics!  My advice to you:  don’t bet the mortgage on it!
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Politics Trumps Policy
WASHINGTON UPDATE

Submitted by
Scott Miller
Federal Relations
Director, AES/PHEAA

G e o rge Miller (D-CA) delive rs a
s p e e ch on the House floor re ga rd i n g

student financial aid cuts in th e
bu d get re c o n c i l i at i o n .
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The 2005-06 Government Relations Committee members are Carol Handlan (chair), Susan
Bogart, Ruth Cramer, Mary Ellen Duffy, Rachel Lohman, Tom Lyons, Wendy Mahonski, Fran
McKeown, Mary Miller and Scott Miller.

The Government Relations Committee (GRC) is anxiously waiting to see what will happen with
Reauthorization.  Scott Miller still says at this writing that it is a 50/50 chance that we will see
Reauthorization this year and Carol Handlan is staying on the record that it will indeed happen.  In

the interim, the committee is closely watching the House and Senate actions in Washington and monitoring those
areas critical to our students, families and institutions.  We will continue to post the House and Senate side-by-side
of issues and also disseminate the document to your sector representatives.

We encourage you to submit your comments and concerns to GRC and, more importantly, look
to each of you to also join in the campaign to contact your legislative representatives.  If your insti-
tution is contacting Washington or Harrisburg and you would like to share your correspondence with
PASFAA membership, send your letters to Carol Handlan for posting to the website.  The PASFAA
Legislative Guide can assist you in drafting correspondence and the GRC resource section of the
PASFAA website offers a list of your state and federal representatives.

Submitted by
Carol Handlan, V.P. &Chair
Government Relations Committee

Watching and Waiting for Washington

On November 9 in Harrisburg at the Capitol Building, Carol Handlan
attended a three-hour hearing convened by Representative Robert Flick,
Chair of the Pe n n s ylvania House of Re p re s e n tat i ves Committee on
Consumer Affairs.  This hearing was to understand and compare the finan-
cial aid process at different colleges and review the awarding of financial aid
including private student loans.

The first panel was comprised of
three schools represented by PASFAA
m e m b e rs Barbara Schmitt of
Mansfield University of PA, Bonnie
Behm of Vi l l a n ova Un i ve rs i t y, and
Ta rek Richan of Lehigh Va l l ey
College.  The second panel of three
lenders was comprised of PASFAA
member Vi c tor Bertoty of

AES/PHEAA, PASFAA member, Jennifer McLaughlin of CitiBank and Barry
Goulding, vice president of Sallie Mae.  Each individual presented testimony
related to their respective institutions.  The process of determining eligibility
for financial aid through and including the approval and denial of private stu-
dent loans was described and discussed in detail.

At the conclusion of the session, Chairman Flick stated that perhaps his
Committee should look to PASFAA to explore the high cost of private educa-
tional loans and to work further on educating students and families on finan-
cial literacy and the impact of their financing decisions.  Carol Handlan spoke
to Representative Flick and will be establishing a subcommittee to take on
this task and will continue to work with the House’s Consumer Affairs
Committee.

Submitted by
Carol Handlan, V.P. &Chair
Government Relations Committee

PASFAA Members Testify at Pennsylvania House Hearing

Ro b e rt Flick (front row, second from left), Chair of
Pe n n s ylv a n i a’s House Committee on Consumer Affa i rs

commences the November 9 heari n g .

PA S FAA members testifying include Ta rek Rich a n ,
Barbara Schmitt, Bonnie Behm and Jennifer McLaughlin.



“If you give a man a fish, you feed him for a day, but if you teach a man to
fish, you feed him for a lifetime.”  At the recent PASFAA conference, Allyson
Wynne, trainer for CitiBank, offered a two-session program entitled FISH!, based
on the management theory of John Christensen and described in the book by
the same name by Stephen C. Lundin, Harry Paul and John Christensen
(Hyperion, 2000).

The easy-read book, written in parable form, relates how one manager was
able to turn around very negative staff in an under-performing department by
using lessons learned from watching local fishmongers in Seattle’s Pike Place
Fish Market.  The fishmongers fire large, slippery fish at each other, make spec-
tacular catches and invite customers to try their luck.  The crowded noisy mar-
ket all but disappears when one of the “fish guys” focuses on a customer, like
they are the only two people in the place. Everyone is smiling and the cash reg-
isters ring like crazy!

The FISH! Philosophy emerged from a documentary filmed by John
Christensen about the Pike Place Fish Market.  What Christensen discovered and

captured on the original FISH! film was that even in a workplace where fishmongers spent smelly, grueling 12-hour shifts
stocking, selling and packing fish, remarkable results can occur when people accept the invitation to: (1) play, (2)
choose their attitude about how they show up for work, (3) make someone's day, and (4) be there for their cowork-
ers and customers.

Most of us probably already practice the FISH! Philosophy at work to some degree.  The very
nature of what we do in financial aid really requires that we incorporate these four important prin-
ciples:

Play
By play, the authors refer to a playful attitude or just having a little fun at work.  The fishmon-

gers toss fish – literally throwing them – across the counter, across the room, over
the heads of all and catching them in some not-so-standard ways.  Even cus-
tomers get into the act!  How do we play at work?  Try decorating a coworker’s
office for a special birthday, share a funny cartoon, or send someone out for pop-
sicles on a hot summer afternoon.  Have a little fun at work.  Do you play?

Choose Your Attitude
You know the student.  Even though they didn’t follow through on what they

needed to have done, it’s still your fault.  When they leave your office, they leave
their bad attitude with you.  But you can choose your attitude and not let their
behavior influence how you feel and act.  It is as simple as saying to yourself, “It’s
a great day,” and putting a smile in your voice, even when it’s hard to do.  By
choosing your attitude you can lessen the negativity of others.  Before you go to
work in the morning, pick out an attitude, just like you pick your underwear.
What attitude do you choose?

Make Their Day
We make their day all of the time – when we help a student make sense of

a complicated-looking form, explain a financial aid policy or write a scholarship recommendation.  Sometimes we make
their day just by being a sounding board when they are having roommate or academic problems.  It’s our nature.  And
it follows over into our relationships with our colleagues and coworkers.  But we can do better by going the extra mile
and adding a “wow,” that extra touch of the unexpected that takes doing a good deed to a great deed.  Have you made
someone’s day today?

Be There
The final tenet of the FISH! Philosophy is being there.  The fishmongers take

their time with each customer as though they are the only one who counts.  We
do that when we give a student or parent our full attention regardless of the dis-
tractions around us.  When we listen, really listen, to their concerns and direct
them to the appropriate resources, we are there for them.  When we slip a
coworker a Hershey kiss or a reassuring note on a grueling day, we are there for
them.  Who knows you are there for them?

We are bombarded with expectations of good customer service, having a pos-
itive attitude and dealing effectively with difficult people.  Between Dr. Phil, team-
building exercises and professional development workshops, one would think
that we have finally exhausted the subject.  But FISH! is a bit different.  It’s sim-
plistic, yet remarkably effective message delivers a fresh approach.  It’s worth the
read.  Keep those fish flying!
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PASFAA conferees watch the FISH! documentary.

The FISH! Philosphy is lots more than just throwing
and catching fish.

Play a little and make customers feel special.

Submitted by
Judy Rile
Newsletter Editorial Board

FISH!
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W h at keeps a financial aid administ r ator happy, well info rmed and attuned to st u-
d e n t s’ needs for almost 17 ye a rs?  I asked this to Ro b e rt “Bob” Lat ta, dire c tor of
Financial Aid at We st m i n ster College, since all of his cowo rke rs and peers within th e
p ro fession describe him in these terms.  Bob, who dow np l ays any compliments, just
ch u ckled loudly and said, “I guess I re a l ly just enjoy what I do – wo rking with st u d e n t s
and their fa m i l i e s .”

B o b ’s personal and pro fessional life has always revo lved around We st m i n st e r
C o l l e ge.  He is an alum, he met his alum wife th e re and he has wo rked th e re since
he was hired as an admissions counselor in 1978.  As the liaison bet ween admissions
and financial aid, Bob always enjoyed the time he spent wo rking with Graham Ire l a n d ,
the dire c tor of aid at the time.  When the opportunity to help Graham with a “new
fa n gled project” arose (federal ve ri fi c ation), Bob leapt at the opportunity to give up a
few of his “road trips” in lieu of learning more about the myst e ries of financial aid.
E ve n t u a l ly in 1988, when the dire c tor of financial aid position opened up, Bob wa s
a natural for the job.  In fact, he credits both Graham and Betty Davis as the two col-
leagues th at helped him make a career out of financial aid.

O ver the ye a rs, Bob has gained the admiration not only of his own sta ff, who could
n ot say enough positive things about him, but also of the admissions office sta ff .
S everal individuals from both offices commented on Bob’s outstanding ability to
“connect” with families during the financial aid sessions at the college’s open hous-
es each ye a r.  There is even talk of a “pool” based on how many compliments Bob
re c e i ves each year fo l l owing his speech!  One ye a r, a mother told Bob, “I just want to
ta ke you home with me and cook you dinner… you we re so kind and helpful,” when
he put to re st her fe a rs re ga rding how she was going to finance her son’s educat i o n .

Vince Racculia and Mary Miller, both of AES/PHEAA, indicated how mu ch th ey
value their pro fessional and personal re l ationships with Bob.  Mary described him as ge nuine – “ge nu i n e ly kind, ge nu i n e ly
thoughtful and ge nu i n e ly cari n g .”  Vince said th at Bob’s pro fessional st yle and fri e n d ly demeanor make him a pleasure to
wo rk with adding, “Mr. Lat ta is a gentleman of the highest caliber and I consider myself lucky to have him as a fri e n d .”  Jan
Na p i l tonia, also of AES/PHEAA, called Bob a “super person” who is “sensitive to st u d e n t s’s needs.”  She also at t ri butes him
w i th being inst ru m e n tal in the development of the PHEAA needs analysis system as an advisory board member for many
ye a rs .

Bob wo rks in a th re e - p e rson office, so he is well acquainted with the ch a l l e n ges and heavy wo rk load th at a small offi c e
e n c o u n t e rs during the ye a rly aid cycle.  Howeve r, each member of his sta ff complimented Bob’s ability to “roll with th e
p u n ches” and to find the time to mentor them and encourage their pro fessional development by part i c i p ating in PA S FA A,
E A S FAA and NA S FAA wo rkshops and confe rences.  Both his associate dire c to r, Cheryl
G e r b e r, and his secreta ry, Re gene King, said his gre at sense of humor makes the wo rk
e nv i ronment enjoyable and th at his re m a rkable gift of “identifying” with all sorts of
individuals puts students and families at ease.

Ac c o rding to Brad To ka r, senior associate dire c tor of admissions at We st m i n st e r
C o l l e ge, outside of the office Bob plays a pivotal role as the voice of reason when dis-
cussing the imp o rtance of aid to families with the Board of Tru stees, the college pre s-
ident, etc.  His insight and knowl e d ge re ga rding current aid trends and the fi n a n c i a l
needs of incoming families are well respected across camp u s .

Bob has this advice for new aid offi c e rs, “Be as active in PA S FAA as you can be.
Ta ke advanta ge of all of the training opportunities th at you can and volunteer to serve
as a pre s e n t e r.”  Ac c o rding to Bob, “You will be amazed at how mu ch you learn!”  He
also encourages new dire c to rs to bounce ideas off of their sta ff.  “You will be sur-
p rised at how mu ch useful fe e d b a ck you gain by doing th i s ,” says Bob.

I believe I speak for the majority of our re a d e rs when I say th at if we are only half
as fo rt u n ate as Bob Lat ta in gaining the respect of our co-wo rke rs, peers and clients,
we have done our jobs well!  Thank you, Bob, for being one of PA S FA A’s qu i et hero e s .

Robert “Bob”Latta on the job today.

Bob Latta in a circa 1980s photo.

ESG Advisory Board members, Father Paul Taylor
(left) and Bob Latta attend an AES retreat.

Submitted by
Ragan Griffin
Newsletter Editorial Board

“Quiet Hero” Bob Latta

This occasional series recognizes the achievements and commitment of financial aid professionals whose modest dedication we grate -
fully acknowledge.
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Submitted by
Dan Wray, Chair, Technology
Advisory & Electronic Initiatives

Technology Advisory & Electronic Initiatives Committee Sets Goals

The 2005-06 Technology Advisory and Electronic Initiatives Committee is off and running with many
new and continuing projects!

The Committee: Dan Wray (chair), Melissa Kunes, Matt Williard, Rick Sparks, Melissa Phelps, Jean
Walker, Valerie Mockus, Heidi Hunter, Margaret Hynosky, and Gary Means.  Please feel free to contact us
at any time with suggestions!

Web Re s o u rce Guide : All 6,000 copies of the 2005 ve rsion of the PA S FAA Web Re s o u rce Guide
h ave been dist ri buted.  We will soon begin wo rk on the 2006 Guide, so if you have any sugge s-
tions for imp rovement, please let us know ASA P.

Web-Based Survey Tool: A web-based survey tool was used for the first time by PASFAA
President Patty Hladio when doing a survey for the Strategic Planning Committee.

PASFAA-Owned Equipment:
• In an effort to maximize the usability of the three PASFAA-owned laptops, we recently

upgraded the machines’ RAM to approximately 768 MB.  This should make the machines
operate faster and it should increase their ability to run standard software packages.

• The laptop formerly held by PASFAA’s Treasurer has been transferred to the chair of the
Conference Committee.  The treasurer does most of her work on-line now.

• Each PASFAA-owned laptop also received a 128 MB memory stick (to aid in the handling
of files) and a four-port USB hub (to permit the use of multiple USB devices such as a
mouse, digital camera, printer, and memory sticks.)

PASFAA Conference Sessions: At the conference in Lancaster, the Tech Committee provided sessions on “Developing
an Effective Web Presence” and “I Know Nothing about Technology.”  The response to these sessions was so positive that
we will more than likely conduct similar sessions for Spring Training and possibly at the 2006 PASFAA Conference as well.
Other topics may include Web-Based Training and Internet Security.  If you have any suggestions for session topics, please
let us know.

Web-Based Training: This project is in its earliest stages of development, but we hope it will soon be of assistance to
PASFAA members who are considering a position within the Association (e.g., enable members to scope out what the
duties and responsibilities of a position are before volunteering) and to PASFAA members who are already serving (e.g.,
to confirm that all assigned duties and responsibilities are being accomplished.)  This will be a big project with many phas-
es, so look for more info on Phase 1 later this year.

The Fall 2005 NASFAA Workshop topic was “Administrative Capability:  Campus-Wide Compliance.”  EAS-
FAA handles presenting this annual training in Pennsylvania.  This year it was offered November 8 at Cedar
Crest College with over 90 in attendance and at Westmoreland County Community College on November 15
with over 60 participating.  Presenter at both sites was Gary Means, Director of Financial Aid at
Westmoreland.  In addition to financial aid staff, the workshop attracted attendees from offices such as bur-
sar, finance, admissions and registrar.

This year’s topic dealt with Title IV aid regulations that affect not just financial aid office
processes, but a number of different offices throughout the institution, and how important
communication is with all offices to make sure federal guidelines are followed.  Specific top-
ics included:

Coordination/Development of Campus-Wide Activities
Adequate Resources
Separation of Functions
Electronic Communications
Reporting and Recording Keeping Requirements
Contingency Planning
Creating New Programs
Student Consumer Information
Promoting Capability Compliance

Along with a lot of good information, attendees also were given a diskette of a tem-
plate of a presentation that financial aid offices can use to help their administration
understand their office’s functions.

NASFAA Fall 2005 Workshop Submitted by
Gary A. Means
Westmoreland County
Community College

Attendees follow along in their manuals.

Dan Wray demonstrates in the “I Know
Nothing about Technology”session.

Gary Means discusses student consumer information.
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We’ve all done it.  We start on a pile of verifications, but the phone rings with a student ask-
ing why he is not eligible for the Pell Grant.  You hang up the phone only to have a student come
to the office asking why his Stafford Loan can’t be increased.  You answer his question just
before you rush out to make a presentation at an orientation program across campus.  Back at
your desk, you realize you have not completed any of the verifications.  No wonder it’s so diffi-
cult to focus.

Clarity and focus are two things which go hand-in-hand but are so difficult to maintain due to
the nature of our field.  Kevin Eikenberry, of the learning consulting firm, The Kevin Eikenberry

Group, explains focus and clarity of tasks this way, “If you wear corrective lenses of any kind and go for your
annual vision check, you know what it is like when your new prescription is applied.  You see more clearly with
greater focus.  Suddenly your mind doesn’t have to think about focusing.  Things already are [in focus] without
‘working’ at it.”

Here are some ideas of how to gain and maintain clearer focus and vision:

Remove or Create Distractions – Find Your Fit
For some people distractions, such as your computer alerting you that a new e-mail has

been received or hearing background music playing, can cause a loss of focus and ability to
concentrate.  Removing the distraction helps to increase the focus and clarity of the task at
hand.  Turn off the incoming e-mail alert from your computer and try to maintain a quiet
office space.

For those at the other end of the spectrum, background distractions are necessary in order to concentrate.
According to Cynthia Tobias, M.Ed. and author of several books regarding learning styles, a kinesthetic learner is
one who needs movement in order to learn, often can listen better while doing something else or is able to work
better while on the move or with background noise (e.g. music playing).  This explains why some people can work
listening to the radio while others are distracted by it.

Your Best Time of Day
Some of us are morning people and some of us don’t function well until the afternoon.  What

time of the day are you most awake and most productive?  Try to plan your day accordingly.  For
instance, around 2 p.m. I’d hear from coworkers, “You look like you need toothpicks to hold your
eyes open.”  I realized that I feel more alert and productive in the morning than after lunch and
began to do more difficult or tedious tasks before noon rather than putting them off until later.
On the flip side, one of my co-workers is not a morning person at all and functions much better
in the afternoon (so that’s when I approach her for favors or with difficult questions).

To-Do Lists
Many of us have to-do lists, but we don’t use them to their potential.  According to Kevin

Eikenberry, most of us create to-do lists that are way too long for the goals of a given day.  He
advises that you decide the evening before what you need to accomplish the following day, write
a reasonable to-do list to accomplish these goals, then prioritize the list with the five things that
are most important.  A colleague doesn’t leave the office until she has the next day’s succinct to-
do list ready and waiting on her desk for her arrival the next morning.

Inch by Inch, it’s a Cinch
Distractions can make us feel fragmented and unproductive, as if we are not accomplishing

anything at all.  Instead of being overwhelmed by all you need to accomplish, consider the phi-
losophy of this quote by Robert Schuller that “doing a little at a time is better than doing noth-
ing at all.”  Break a big project down into smaller, manageable bites and cross off each complet-
ed “bite” on your to-do list as you accomplish it.  A colleague, who admits that she freezes up
and doesn’t do anything when she is overwhelmed by a huge task, learned to use this method
with great success.

So what is your most productive time of the day?  How effective is your to-do list?  Have you been trying to
concentrate in silence when all along a little music playing could have helped you gotten more accomplished?
Figure yourself out and be amazed by how much better you can focus.  One final note:  if you have been procras-
tinating on a project or task (i.e. your desk needs to be cleaned up, you have to write that report, you need to fig-
ure out why a student’s loan won’t certify), do it now.  Often completing a small job and getting it done and out
of the way clears our minds for logical thinking and productivity to tackle the next big job at hand.

Submitted by
Alisa DeStefano
Newsletter Editorial Board

Get Focused



PASFAA NEWSLETTER Winter 2006Page 20

2004-2005 Annual Financial Report
PENNSYLVANIAASSOCIATION OF STUDENT FINANCIAL AID ADMINISTRATORS

TREASURER’S REPORT
June 30, 2005
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PASFAA Reaches Out to Colleagues on Gulf Coast
Submitted by
Barbara Schmitt
PASFAAPast President

When we think of Hurricane Katrina, we think of the personal devastation, but we don’t always remem-
ber the impact on the professional lives of those affected.  President Sherry Gladney of the Louisiana
Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators (LASFAA) described the members’ professional
development needs.  Many have various training and conference commitments that they are unable to
fulfill due to the lack of travel funds.  Some no longer had schools operational and therefore are unable
to pay their expenses as expected.  Others are employed at state schools where the Governor of
Louisiana placed a moratorium on travel reimbursement.  Given their needs and given that volunteerism
is at the heart of both our associations, PASFAA donated $1,000 to help LASFAA members – and our col-
leagues – fulfill their professional development commitments.

A letter of thanks from LASFAA appears below.  In addition, there was an attachment detailing the specific members, work-
shops and conferences that benefited from our donation.

2006 Conference Travels to Chocolatetown
Submitted by
Joetta Bradica
2006 Conference Chair

Plan to spend Halloween 2006 in Hershey.  The 38th annual PASFAA
Conference will be at the Hershey Lodge in Hershey from October 27-November
1, 2006.  The Hershey Lodge is a wonderful facility and is conveniently located
close to the Chocolate Spa at the Hershey Hotel, Chocolate World, “Hersheypark
in the Dark,” golf at the Hershey Country Club and shopping at the Hershey
Outlets.  (And for you self-confessed chocoholics, there will be plenty of choco-
late!)  The conference committee welcomes suggestions for session topics.
Future newsletters and the PASFAA web site will provide updates as the commit-
tee plans your conference in “the Sweetest Place on Earth.”

2006 conference committee members:
Joetta Bradica (Chair)                 PSU-College of Medicine                                   jbradica@psu.edu
Doug Vore (Chair Designee)       Montgomery County Community College          dvore@mc3.edu
Connie Hake                              Lancaster Institute for Health Education           clhake@lancastergeneral.org
Stephen Helfrich                        York Technical Institute                                   helfs@yti.edu
Maryann Hubick                         PSU-Lehigh Valley Campus                               mxh61@psu.edu
Kimberly McCurdy                      Bank of America                                               kim.mccurdy@bankofamerica.com
Cate McIntyre                             PA School Services, AES                                   cmcintyr@aessuccess.org
Leslie Ramusack                         Thomas Jefferson University                             leslie.ramusack@jefferson.edu
Judith Rile                                 PSU-Berks Campus                                           jar38@psu.edu
Crystal Ross                               Keystone College                                             crystal.ross@keystone.edu

The 2006 Conference Committee is up and running!
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On behalf of everyone in PELA, thanks to all the folks who
helped make this year’s PASFAA conference a tremendous suc-
cess.  As PASFAA is working to realign its direction and value with
the needs of the membership, PELA too will be discussing ways
we can improve and become a more integral part of the PASFAA
organization.  Please feel free to speak with your PELA lender rep-

resentatives about specific services you would like to see from our association.

Congratulations to the following 10 schools who were winners of a $1,000 schol-
arship from PELA:

DeSales University Westminster College
Baptist Bible College All State Career School-North Versailles
Lycoming College East Stroudsburg University
Community College of Allegheny County Susquehanna University
Eastern University Devry University

We look forward to seeing all of you again at Spring Training.  Until next time!

PELA News
Submitted by
Jim Jackson
Sallie Mae

What a great PASFAA conference we had this year thanks to your participation and that of our
11 new sponsors.  We must be doing something right in PASFAA that so many new companies want
to join the fun and educational opportunities that we provide each year.

The focus of this year’s committee will be to review our overall investment policy, brainstorm
new and better ways to utilize our funds, and of course, look for new sponsorship opportunities.

If you are contacted by a lender, software vendor, or any other company that your school does business with,
and you think they would be a good sponsor for PASFAA, please contact Greg Gearhart, chair designee, at
gearhart@messiah.edu or me, at kgrugel@clarion.edu and we will contact them.

Finance & Development Thanks Sponsors and Sets Goals
Submitted by
Ken Grugel, Chair
Finance &Development

Sharon Murray and Frank Hollister present
PELA’s “Help Us Help You”session.

PELA president, Judy McKenna and treasurer
Tony LeRe, pose with some of the PELA scholar-

ship winners.

Thank you to the following sponsors who are providing generous support for PASFAA activities for
the 2005-06 fiscal year.  It is because of this support that PASFAA is thriving as an organization and
able to create new initiatives for our members.  We look forward to continued close work with each of
these sponsors in the year to come.

Platinum ($9,000 and Above):  American Education Services, Citizens Bank, Key Education
Resources, M&T Bank Educational Lending, National City, PNC Bank, Sallie Mae

Gold ($7,000): Citibank, College Loan Corporation, Edamerica, Educaid/Wachovia,
Nellie Mae, SunTrust Education Loans

Silver ($3,500): Academic Finance Corporation, AMS/Academic Management
Services, Bank of America, Bank One, Beneficial Savings Bank, Campus Door,
EDFUND, First Marblehead, New Jersey Higher Education Student Assistance,
Sovereign Bank, Sallie Mae Education Trust, Student Capital Corporation, Student
Loan Xpress, USA Funds, Wells Fargo Bank
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PRIVATE SECTOR 

It was great to meet so many of you at the Private Sector
meeting during the PASFAA Conference.  I look forward to
meeting even more of you at our upcoming sector meet-
ings this winter.

I sent out an email to the entire sector asking for feed -
back on meetings dates and locations.  I was overwhelmed
and encouraged at the number of positive responses that
I received.  I am still evaluating all of your feedback, so
stay tuned for more details on the upcoming meetings.
You certainly won’t want to miss the next meeting as we’ll
be discussing ways to deal with the state grant formula
change for the upcoming packaging season.

Please feel free to contact with me with other items that
you would like to add to the winter meeting agenda.  I can
be reached at (412) 262-8545 or payne@rmu.edu.  

Submitted by
Shari L. Payne
Private Sector
Representative

Submitted by
Lesa A. Angell
Institutional Support
Services Sector
Representative

INSTITUTIONAL
SUPPORT SERVICES
SECTOR

Hello fellow ISS members!  With this as my first arti-
cle representing the group, I’d like to thank you for pro-
viding me the chance to do so.  I want to have com-
pletely open communication, so please do not hesitate
to contact me at langell@collegeloan.com or at 570-
759-7137.

We have had two recent meetings.  At the conference
at the Lancaster Host, we discussed the events at PAS-
FAA.  Since there were only five of us in attendance, we
decided we would open all discussions about the con-
ference at the upcoming PELA (ISS-recognized meeting
format within PASFAA) meeting.

On October 25, we convened again at AES/PHEAA in
Harrisburg for a full meeting as the PELA organization.
(Watch for complete details of the meeting in the min-
utes.) It was agreed that the conference was very suc-
cessful, and we were pleased with the way things ran for
us as vendors/sponsors.  We want communication to
remain very open between any lender representatives
on PASFAA committees that directly impact us, specifi-
cally, Finance and Development as well as Conference
and Spring Training.  The better we communicate to our
PASFAA colleagues, as well as among ourselves within
our sector, the better our future conferences, trainings,
and committees will be.

From the meeting, as “collaborators and competi-
tors,” we already have many ideas on the plate for train-
ing, website design, and future development in general.
We discussed our role within PASFAA and appreciate the
voice we have and that Council and committee chairs
always consider our ideas.  It is not with demands we
bring suggestions, but only if it works within the con-
fines of the Council or the appropriate committee.

Our members on the Spring Training Committee
were polled for ideas on what specific training needs
our sector may have that have never been offered.
Please contact me with any ideas or requests for topics.
Take care and safe travels to everyone!

STATE-RELATED 
SECTOR 

Hello I am the Director of Financial Aid and Registrar
at Thaddeus Stevens College of Technology.  I have 17
years of admissions, financial aid and registration expe-
rience and am excited about being your sector repre-
sentative for the next two years.  For those of you who
attended our annual conference, we had a very good
meeting with about 25 members in attendance.  Several
issues came to light, but the most important issue was
about alternative loans and their impact on our stu-
dents.

Several members have expressed interest in working
together to communicate our concerns to the lenders
regarding the increased indebtedness of students in ref-
erence to private loans.  If you would like to provide
additional information, please e-mail your concerns to
me at mccree@stevenscollege.edu.

Submitted by
Bernard L. McCree
State-Related
Sector Representative

NURSING SECTOR 

Hello to the Nursing Sector!  It was so nice to see
so many of you at the PASFAA Conference.  The
turnout was excellent at our sector meeting, and it was
nice to compare notes on some of our unique chal-
lenges.  Many of our schools are small, so we often
end up working on non-financial aid issues like drug
testing, Constitution Day, etc.  Rather than reinventing
the wheel, many people are so willing to share what
they are doing with others.  The next time you face a
daunting task, why not reach out to another nursing
sector member?  A quick search of the PASFAA online
membership directory by institution type will get you
the contact information you need (name, phone num-
ber, e-mail, etc.) for your fellow PASFAA Nursing Sector
colleagues.

There are also a number of FAOs in the Nursing
Sector that are not currently PASFAA members.  Please
join me in encouraging people whose memberships
have lapsed or newcomers to become members.  I
know that budgets are tight, but a PASFAA member-
ship is an excellent resource at a reasonable price.  If
you know of newcomers to our sector, please let me
know so that I may get in touch with them to welcome
them and explain the benefits of being a PASFAA
member.

Please send me ideas for training topics I will for-
ward them to the appropriate committee.  We may
also use them for a future training session for the
Nursing Sector.  Members of our sector meet in the
East and the West periodically, but we are hoping to
get everyone together in one place for a meeting in
Spring 2006.  Please contact me with any concerns
you have related to PASFAA so that I may take them to
the next council meeting.  My email address is ann-
m a ri e . we i s m a n @ t u h s . t e mple.edu or re a ch me by
phone at 215-707-0011.

Finally, I would like to thank Ginny Kopko for serv-
ing as Nursing Sector Rep for the past two years and
wish her well in her new position at Slippery Rock
University.

Submitted by
Annmarie Weisman
Nursing Sector
Representative
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PUBLIC TWO-YEAR 
SECTOR 

Greetings Public Two-Year Sector members!  We
had a very informative two days at our November 17-
18 meeting.  The fall 2005 meeting took place at
AES/PHEAA with 14 members in attendance.  We had
a full schedule each day with invited guests from
AES/PHEAA speaking on particular topics of interest
chosen by the sector.  Karin Right-Nolan spoke about
the new WAGE program, Carol Egan shared a legisla-
tive update with us and Chris Zuzack discussed the
state grant formula.  All were very helpful in answer-
ing sector members’ questions.  We covered many
topics that selected sector members wanted to talk
about in our group discussion time.  All in all, the
meeting was very successful.

Our next sector meeting will take place April 20-
21.  Details have not been worked out yet as to the
location.

I would like to thank sector members again for
allowing me to represent our fine public two-year sec-
tor.

Submitted by
Cheri L. Kramer
Public Two-Year
Sector Representative

INSTITUTIONAL
AT-LARGE SECTOR

“Success in life has nothing to do with what you
gain in life or accomplish for yourself.  It's what you do
for others.” – Danny Thomas

Did you enjoy yourself at the PASFAA Conference?
Are ready to get more involved with PASFAA?  PASFAA
is a volunteer organization and its members are the
foundation of the programs and services we are able
to provide.  Wi thout vo l u n t e e rs like you, our
Association would not be able to offer the training pro-
grams, workshops, and benefits that PASFAA members
now enjoy.  Please consider sharing your time and tal-
ents by serving on a committee or by volunteering for
one of the other service opportunities available. Your
life will be touched as you meet and work alongside
new colleagues.

I would like to personally thank, Joan Holleran,
Kutztown University of PA, Nicole Young, Bucks County
Community College and Robert Snyder, Penn State,
who at the last minute volunteered to help me present
the Federal Work-Study session at the conference.
“The heart of a volunteer is not measured in size, but
by the depth of the commitment to make a difference
in the lives of others.”  These three volunteers defi-
nitely made a difference in my life and for that, thank
you!

If you have any questions about volunteer oppor-
tunities in PASFAA, you can reach me at (570) 320-
2400 ext 7371 or e-mail me at dsuter@pct.edu.

Submitted by
Dana R. Suter
Institutional At-Large
Sector Representative

PA STATE SYSTEM of 
HIGHER EDUCATION
SECTOR 

By the time you read my article it will be 2006.
Good grief!  The sector meeting at the PASFAA con-
ference was very well attended.  Our guests were Lois
Johnson, Chancellor’s Office; Jeannie Judd-Wagner,
John Blake and Sara DiStanislao, Sytec; and Tom
Butler, Core Philly Scholarship Program.  Lois covered
tuition costs, how PASSHE should be paying out over-
time, fees charged for part time attendance (per cred-
it vs. flat fee) and general questions.  The folks from
Sytec previewed screens that will be used with the
n ew campus management system.  Tom Butler
answered questions regarding Core Philly and funding
for that program.

As I begin to plan the April Sector meeting, I am
looking for suggestions for a location and agenda
items.

During my first few months as your sector repre-
sentative, I sent out a few messages for the good of
the order.  Since my crystal ball is out of commission,
I haven’t been able to tell you that Reauthorization
occurred by the end of the year.

Thanks for the encouragement and support you
have given me as I assumed the role as your sector
rep.  Please feel free to contact me with issues for
PASFAA Council or to share with our PASSHE group at
either 610 683-4033 or fegely@kutztown.edu.

Submitted by
Diane G. Fegely
PASSHE Sector
Representative

BUSINESS, TRADE
& TECHNICAL
SECTOR

“Teamwork doesn’t tolerate the inconvenience of dis-
tance.”

Greetings BT & T sector members!  It was a pleasure
to get to meet so many of you at the sector meeting at
the conference in Lancaster.  Many of you were ready
with your questions or concerns for the sector and it was
gre at to see eve ryone ta ke such a collaborat i ve
approach to our sector ’s unique issues.

Please be sure to check the PASFAA website calen-
dar over the next few weeks as I continue to update the
quarterly meetings for each of the three sub-sectors.  If
you have any questions or concerns before these meet-
ings take place, please email me at kreilly@uticorp.com
or call 610-646-8651.  I look forward to hearing from
you.

And finally, I would like to say a special thank you to
Stephen Helfrich for all of his hard work over the last
two years as the outgoing BT & T sector rep.  I have
some mighty big shoes to fill!

Submitted by
Kimberly A. Reilly
Business, Trade
& Technical
Sector Representative



From the Editor’s Desk
The theme of the 2005 PASFAA conference resonates throughout our daily life in and out of the finan-

cial aid office.  Gulf Coast residents ripped from their homes and livelihoods by devastating hurricanes are
survivors, piecing their shredded lives back together again amidst the rubble and chaos.  Our men and
women in the Armed Forces in Iraq and other military conflicts dodge mortar attacks and suicide bombers

daily.  Their survival is a real test of wits, training, and courage.  Across America, the homeless and destitute eek out a meager
existence barely surviving day-to-day.

Some of our institutions have welcomed displaced students from the Gulf region giving them a bit of normalcy by enrolling
them and then waiving tuition charges.  Some of us have loved ones serving in the military far from home.  We try to go about
our professional and private lives all the while as we worry and pray for their safe return, fiercely proud of their patriotism.  And
at the PASFAA conference, when we were asked to contribute to the Milagro House charity, we generously opened our wallets
and our hearts with donations to help those less fortunate get a leg up to rebuild their lives.

We help others daily.  We listen compassionately when a parent cries on the phone, and we understand when a student says
nobody understands.  The challenges we face everyday in helping students and their families may seem inconsequential com-
pared to mortar attacks and living on the streets.  But surviving can be measured in degrees. It’s not how big the challenge you
face that matters most, it’s how well you face the challenge.

Joan L. Holleran
PASFAA Newsletter Editor
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PASFAA Bulletin Board

Jamie Lowthert, Lycoming College, and husband, Bill, welcomed new addition, Elizabeth Erin
Lowthert on October 19.  Weighing in at 7-1/2 lbs and 20” long, baby Elizabeth joins her four-
year old brother, Will.

Condolences to Alisa DeStefano, Indiana University of PA, whose father passed away in
October.

Julie Salem, formerly at University of Pittsburgh-Johnstown, has been appointed as the
Assistant Regional Manager of School Services in Western PA for AES.

Get well to Sheila Checkoway, Key Education Resources, who is recovering from surgery.

Betty L. Davis, formerly at the Community College of Allegheny County, has joined Sallie Mae as
a regional sales manager for higher education sales in Western Pennsylvania.

Congratulations to new granddad, Bernard McCree, Thaddeus Stevens College of Technology, whose daughter
gave birth to Ston Edward Nelson, Jr. on November 4, weighing in at 6 lbs, 12 oz and 19-1/2” long.

Mary Gazal, formerly at California University of PA, joined the University of Pittsburgh-Main Campus as an assistant
director of financial aid.

Brittany Sparrow, daughter of Suzanne Sparrow, Ursinus College, has been selected as the new “Miss Central
Pennsylvania 2006.”  She will go on to compete in the Miss Pennsylvania Pageant.

Robert Morris University welcomes a new financial aid coordinator, Jacquelyn Selznick, who had been in Student
Accounts.  She replaces Linda Herbert, who accepted a position in the RMU Enrollment Management Office.

Ginny Kopko, formerly at Sewickley Valley Hospital School of Nursing, is now an assistant director with the financial
aid office at Slippery Rock University of PA.

Alison Petrucci, formerly at the Art Institute of Pittsburgh, accepted the financial aid specialist position
at Sewickley Valley Hospital School of Nursing.

Liz Rihl-Lewinsky, Arcadia University, and husband Mike, announce the bir th of baby boy,
Jaedon Michael on September 3 who weighed in at 9 lbs, 5 oz. and was 22” long.  He joins
big sister, two year old Emma, who is not sure what to make of her new brother.

David Smedley, formerly at Valley Forge Military Academy & College, is now with AES/PHEAA
as a policy analyst in Compliance Services.

Fred Eckert, PNC, retired in October. Rick Sparks and Doug Schaeffer will be filling his
shoes as regional sales managers.  Wayne Hood became S.V.P., manager of PNC's
Education Loan Center in July. Heather Sperratore, formerly at Lincoln University, also
joined the Campus Relations Manager team in October.

Jeanine Lawn has been promoted to Director of Financial Aid at the University of Pittsburgh-Johnstown.

Sharon Prudish, Delaware Valley College, is a grandmother again to new granddaughter, Devon.
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